Corbridge Medical Group

Patient Representation Group

Wednesday 11th February 2015, Corbridge Health Centre, 7pm
Minutes
In attendance
MM, SL, JM, SA Julie Johnston (Practice Manager)
Apologies for absence
BC, AH, MB, NO’B, FR, Dr Dykins and Nicola Lamb (Reception Manager)

1.  Update on Online Access to patient records

Following on from the discussion at the last meeting Julie confirmed that a discussion had taken place amongst the GP Partners about the implementation of extended access to online medical records.
Recent guidance had confirmed that all medications and allergies should be made available as a core requirement (alongside appointment booking and repeat prescription ordering) from 1st April 2015. In addition to this the GPs had agreed to make immunisation data available also as this was unlikely to be contentious and would be very useful for most patients.

A discussion regarding the additional access to Letters/Attachments and Lab results then took place:
One major concern about letters is that there may be references to 3rd parties or issues going back many years which would ordinarily be filtered out prior to allowing access to a paper record eg historical child protection issues. The only way to ensure this type of information remains protected is to set a limit on the dates for which letters would be available and it was agreed that it might be reasonable to set this at 1st January 2015 initially so that only current letters were viewable online.
Another danger with these is that our process for attaching letters ensures that these are attached to the medical record before a GP has seen them and in some cases this may mean that a patient sees something which causes concern or anxiety before a GP has had an opportunity to discuss it with them. Where this might relate to a serious diagnosis we would need to change our process to ensure that patients were not able to read information about themselves before this has been seen by the GP, particularly if these are viewed when the practice is closed and therefore unavailable to answer any questions or concerns immediately.

With lab results a similar fear exists ie that results which appear to be abnormal or outside the normal range may actually be no cause for alarm within the course of a specific disease or treatment and this could lead to increased numbers of patients ringing the practice with concerns or fears about what their blood results are telling them. When we looked at the ‘dummy patient’ data GPs’ comments were not visible which was disappointing but on a ‘real’ patient record we may be able to communicate better. We would want to pilot this with a small number of patients to see whether the GP comments can be transmitted alongside the result in order to provide that reassurance.

We also had concerns about simply ‘turning-on’ this level of access to patients on-line without having a process by which they request or consent to it being made available. People’s access to IT equipment varies and whilst some may be comfortable about having this level of information available on a shared PC others may not want this to be accessible or have misgivings about how secure the system is to ensure confidentiality and this should not be taken for granted.
In view of all these concerns it was agreed that Julie would invite members of the PRG to pilot the Letters/attachments and Lab results sections of the medical record only after receiving individual emailed consent to do so and then only for a limited period of time in order to enable group members to consider the following questions:-

1. How useful is the extended access to online records? 

2. Would this extended access enable you to look after your health more effectively?

3. Would access to this extended online access give you a better understanding of your specific medical conditions?

4. Can you foresee any dangers or anxieties which this level of access might present either for yourself or for other patients?

PRG members would be invited to participate in this trial with the circulation of these minutes.
2. Friends and Family Feedback for December and January

The Friends and Family Test had been implemented by the practice from 1st December and to date two monthly reports had been produced. As agreed at the last meeting, these reports had been posted on a noticeboard in the main consulting corridor and retained for discussion by the PRG.

In December 18 responses had been received and in January 15 responses had been received. Whilst these numbers are relatively low and difficult to weight statistically, the overwhelming majority of feedback was positive and PRG members were keen to congratulate the practice on this. It was suggested that as the number of responses accumulates over time, the scale of any individual comments will grow and their significance might have more context.
Increasing responses would be helpful and it was suggested that putting cards into patients hands would be more effective – this would be attempted before the end of February.

Looking at the comments on the individual reports, one of the issues raised was regarding the availability of semi-urgent appointments. We discussed the triage system which had been received very favourably by patients but has possibly limited the availability of slightly less urgent appointments (ie those available 2 or 3 days ahead). This, coupled with staff sickness/maternity/paternity leave, had certainly meant that we have not had the number of appointments we would normally have during December and January. Julie agreed to monitor this over the next few weeks and see whether the situation improves now that we are back to our full complement of GPs both by looking at appointment numbers and the patient feedback. We are constantly aiming to strike the right balance of pre-bookable versus urgent appointments and in recent months we have possibly favoured the ‘urgent’ appointments. 
Another issue which the PRG members felt would be worth reporting back to the wider patient group was that the EMIS Access system does not display all available appointments and we should remind patients that if they cannot find an appropriate appointment online it might be that by ringing reception a slightly wider choice could be offered.
As a process, the discussion of Friends and Family within PRG meetings felt very useful and gives both weight and accountability to the Group who can use this as a means of influencing the organisation of the practice. This would become a standing item on the agenda with a regular report of the discussion being placed on the Noticeboard for patients to read. It was suggested that future Friends and Family summaries should list the comments under the headings of the ‘Likely/Unlikely’ range so that the comment could be related to the rating which might help to add weight to the issues raised.
Following on from the discussion at our last meeting, Julie had placed some ‘Tell us your story’ forms on the noticeboard encouraging patients to let us know about their experiences of healthcare within hospital and community settings so that thoughts and comments could be passed on to the Clinical Commissioning Group Patient Forum. These will be brought to future PRG meetings for discussion.
5. PRG Group Membership
Julie had placed an advert on the PRG Noticeboard for new members in their teens and twenties to increase our representation of those age groups. To date no applications had been received.
6. AOB

A question was asked about the Practice’s position on the antibiotic prescribing league table and whilst Julie did not have access to a table as such she was able to share with the group the CQC Intelligent Monitoring report which had been produced in December 14 and which had a section on the number of Antibiotic prescription items prescribed per specific group showing our rating to be 0.31 which compares with a national average of 0.28. Whilst this is slightly higher than the National average it does indicate that we are not considered to be a high prescriber of antibiotics.
Another question was raised about the practice’s approach to the possible implementation of 7 day access to GPs. As discussed in previous meetings it is still our intention that when this becomes part of the core GP contract we will have systems in place to provide access as part of a federated system alongside our neighbouring GP surgeries so that resources are not stretched too thin and access to GPs during core hours remains the priority.
Dates of future meetings:
Thursday 14th May 2015 at 7pm

Wednesday 12th August at 7pm

Thursday 12th November at 7pm

